
Episode 40: October 1-8, 2000 
 

CONTENT WARNING 
 

OLIVIA 
Hello dear listeners, this is Olivia. This week we have a content 
warning for psychological abuse. We have a resource page on the 
website, where we have tried to list as many hotlines, info-pages 
and support things we could find. So if you feel you need any 

resources like that, go to y2Kpod.com[slash]resources and hopefully 
you will find it there. Please take care of yourself, and if you 

need to, don’t be afraid to reach out and ask for help. 
 

(INTRO MUSIC) 
 

Scene 40.1 
 

OLIVIA 
Hello and welcome to Y2K! I’m recording this late at night – Tammi 
has ingratiated herself with the student radio here, and so I am in 
a proper studio again! Thanks so much 95bFM! So... I’ve finally 

fixed a time to visit my grandparents – Rotorua is about four hours 
away by train so not *that* far but I’ve been so busy that it just 
hasn’t happened yet. So next week-end I am off to spend a few days 
with them, and the rest of the clan, of course. Not everyone still 
lives there anymore, but there are still plenty of aunts, uncles and 

cousins to see... And I hope to squeeze in a hike – the nature 
around Rotorua is simply spectacular. (beat) Someone asked if I was 

in touch with my other grandparents – Jess’ and Bri’s (Bree’s) 
parents. And no. Never met them. Not sure they know I exist. And... 
it’s strange but I don’t feel like meeting them either. Especially 
after hearing how they treated their kids. Of course I have many 
more details now through the voice mails, but I always knew they 
hadn’t accepted Mum and Bri (Bree) for who they were, and this was 
why we weren’t in contact. I want to find Mike not only because he 
is my bio-dad but also because he seems by all accounts to be a 

decent human being. I see no reason to meet the people who hurt Bri 
(Bree) and mum so much. That might change, I suppose. But I don’t 
think so. Anyway. Last week Bri (Bree) sang at the café, Kat had a 

good time at her new job, and Jess reworked her screenplay. 
Welcome... to the year 2000! 

 

Scene 40.2 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

JESS 
Shirin! It’s Jess. So good to hear from you. Sorry it took me a 

while to get back to you. Exciting times, huh? Yeah, I think as long 



as you bring the basics with you, you can add the rest once you’re 
there. Layered clothing and music, and then you’ll be good! I am 
sitting at my desk in our new apartment with the window open, and 

the sun is streaming in and it smells almost like summer. I am still 
a little lost in the seasons but... Ahh! Springtime! It always makes 

me so happy, whenever it turns up. Makes me want to run outside 
and... hug a tree! (laughs) I should be writing, of course. At this 

point there is not a second of the day where I should not be 
writing. But taking a break to message you and smell the air... 

(breathes deep) Things are good, Shirin! I have so much to do and of 
course I get stressed and anxious and worried but... Thinking back 
to this time last year... well, you were there... I was so miserable 
over Claire and didn’t know what I wanted to do with my life... And 
now I am with the most wonderful person and I get to write every 
single day and I am so damned happy! (smiles) I hope you find all 
you want and need in New York, my dear. You deserve every good 

thing. Big hugs! 
 

(clicks) 
 

Scene 40.3 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

JOHNNO 
(yells, distant) Kat? Come here! 

 
KAT 

(yells) OK! (to herself) Guess I’ll do this later. 
 

(click, footsteps, quick kiss, voices distant) 
 

KAT 
What? 

 
JOHNNO 

(excited) We’re having a dinner party on Saturday! 
 

KAT 
We are? (laughs) All right. I guess you’ll be cooking then? 

 
JOHNNO 

Of course! I’ve found this recipe for watermelon and feta salad that 
should be a good starter, and then steak of course,  and *you* are 

making dessert. (kiss) 
 

KAT 
(smiles) I can do that. Mud cake? 

 
JOHNNO 

I was thinking something more *now*... Cupcakes? 



 
KAT 

That works. Who’s coming? 
 

JOHNNO 
I invited Mark and Julie, Paul and Stacey, and Simon and Lisa. 

 
KAT 

(coaxing) Johnno! You know I don’t want to hang out with Simon.  
 

JOHNNO 
(annoyed) Oh, come on Kat. That was ages ago, and you’ve met them 

both since.  
 

KAT 
Yes, but I really don’t want to spend a whole evening with him. You 

know that! Nothing against Lisa, she’s great. 
 

JOHNNO 
(cold anger) I’ve already invited them. You’re my girlfriend, you 
live here paying next to no rent, the least you can do is be decent 

to my guests. 
 

KAT 
I- 
 

JOHNNO 
(cold anger) No arguments. They are coming and you will smile and 

laugh and wear a pretty dress and that is that. 
 

KAT 
I can’t- 

 
JOHNNO 

(furious, quickly) You will do what I say! (grabs glass off table 
and smashes it in corner, KAT exclaims in fear, JOHNNO grabs another 

glass and smashes it, KAT again exclaims in fear) Oh for fuck’s 
sake. I am not touching you! (pause, calmer) I just... don’t make me 

angry, Kat. All right? Just stop making me angry.  
 

KAT 
All right. 

 
JOHNNO 

We’ll have a great time, I promise!  
 

KAT 
Yes. 
 

JOHNNO 
You can wear that pretty 50s dress we got at Camden Lock last week-

end. 



 
KAT 
Fine. 

 
JOHNNO 

It’s all right, sweetie. I forgive you. I know you didn’t mean it. 
(kisses KAT) 

 
KAT 

(as if waking up) We should... we should clean up that glass. 
Someone could get hurt. 

 
JOHNNO 

Thanks sweetie. (kisses KAT) I’ll go check my e-mail. 
 

(footsteps, sound of vacuum cleaner being pulled out from closet, 
plugged in, vacuum sounds, JOHNNO sits down, voice much closer) 

 
JOHNNO 

(continues, mutters) What’s thi- 
 

(clicks) 
 

Scene 40.4 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
(outdoor ambience, Leicester Square) 

 
KAT 

(tired) Hello Jess. Ugh. Not so great today. Johnno and I argued 
last night. I thought... I thought we were doing better. But maybe 
not. We made up, of course. (sigh) We always do. (sad laugh) And we 
had to – these are the “baby-making” days of the month. I know. That 
sounds awful. And it is. Having sex on a schedule because you ‘have 

to’ is incredibly unexciting. It’s fine once we get going, but 
getting there is... Yeah. Also Johnno isn’t... he thinks we should 
just ‘let it happen’ so it’s mainly me keeping track. I’m tired, 
Jess. I can’t sleep once we’ve argued, takes me ages. I’m on my 
lunch break, in Leicester Square, looking straight at the cinema 

posters... ‘Billy Elliott’ is the big one right now, all around the 
square. Haven’t seen it, but I’d like to... Anyway. Better go back 

to work. Oceans of hugs! 
 

(clicks) 
 

Scene 40.5 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

JESS 



Kat! Are you all right? I heard- not sure how it happened exactly, 
but I heard your fight. And he’s- he’s... Kat, he is not playing 
fair. He is getting angry and then blaming you for it. Blaming you 
for provoking him. And this time it wasn’t jealousy, it was simply 
you standing up to him. And he has to be able to handle that. Oh 

dearest Kat, if he can’t... He has to learn how to handle you saying 
no. That’s pretty basic after all. Right? I- hearing you sound so.. 
not yourself. I- it- (sighs) I worry about you. So much. Let me know 

what I can do, all right? I am here. Always. I love you. 
 

(clicks) 
 

Scene 40.5 
 

OLIVIA 
Olivia here, back again. I’m so glad she said that at the end. Not 
that I know how much use it will do. But it seems Jess – my mum – is 
always on tiptoes and doesn’t dare speak up properly when Johnno is 

doing all these awful things. And I understand. She doesn’t – 
didn’t! – want to risk Kat closing off and not speaking to her. I 
suppose we will see what happens... Happened! Navigating the tenses 

is hard. Time to go, I think. ‘Til next week! 
 

(Trailer for Vampires of White Chapel) 
 

OLIVIA 
If you know anything about my biological father – Mike – please let 
me know, I would very much like to get in touch with him. (pause) 

Please e-mail me at y2kpod@gmail.com, find me on Twitter or 
Instagram @y2kpod. Also check out our webpage, at y2kpod.com, where 
you can find out more about the show, and, of course, listen to all 

the episodes. We are also on Apple Podcasts, Google Podcasts, 
Spotify and wherever you get your podcasts. If you like Y2K, please 
tell your friends to listen too! And if you want to support the show 

further – thank you so much - you can do that by going to 
patreon.com[slash]y2kpod and pledging a monthly amount – from 1 US 
dollar you get all our episodes early! So if you were a patron, you 
could check out next week’s episode in just a few days. I am so very 
happy and so grateful to our wonderful amazing patrons! We also have 
merch – check it out at Y2Kpod.com[slash]merch. Our amazing intro and 

outro music is created and recorded by Jake Haws, check out his 
podcast "Making Music with Jake Haws" to hear more. I’m Olivia, 

thank you for listening, and welcome back next week when we return 
to the year 2000. 

 
 (OUTRO MUSIC) 

 


